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Environmental Review Required Before 
Project Implementation 

The National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) requires Federal 
agencies to consider all potential environmental impacts for 
federally-funded projects before the project is approved.  

For all Farm Service Agency (FSA) programs, an environmental 
review must be completed before actions are approved, such as 
site preparation or ground disturbance. These programs include, 
but are not limited to, the Emergency Conservation Program 
(ECP), Farm Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) program and farm loans. 
If project implementation begins before FSA has completed an 
environmental review, this will result in a denial of the request. 
There are exceptions regarding the Stafford Act and emergencies. 
It is important to wait until you receive written approval of your 
project proposal before starting any actions, including, but not 
limited to, vegetation clearing, site preparation or ground 
disturbance.  

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins/1bd1d5a
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/ms
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Remember to contact your local FSA office early in your planning 
process to determine what level of environmental review is required 
for your program application so that it can be completed timely.  

Applications cannot be approved contingent upon the completion of 
an environmental review. FSA must have copies of all permits and 
plans before an application can be approved. 

 

 

USDA Processing Pending Conservation Reserve Program 
Continuous Enrollment Offers 

Acceptance of Most 2018 Offers Temporarily Suspended 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) will process many pending eligible offers for land enrollment in 
the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP), and will temporarily suspend accepting most new offers 
until later in the 2018 fiscal year. 

All current, eligible CRP continuous enrollment offers made through Sept. 30, 2017, except for 
those made under the Pollinator Habitat Initiative (CP42), will be approved,  Additionally, FSA is 
temporarily suspending acceptance of most offers going forward to provide time to review CRP 
allocation levels, and to avoid exceeding the statutory cap of 24 million acres. 

The CRP acreage cap is a provision of the 2014 Farm Bill. Current enrollment is about 23.5 million 
acres nationwide. USDA is accepting all pending continuous enrollment offers that were made 
beginning on May 4, 2017, and extending through Sept. 30, 2017, except Pollinator Habitat Initiative 
offers. Pollinator acreage offers are being declined because the program has met its acreage 
enrollment goal. Effective immediately, USDA is suspending acceptance of all new CRP continuous 
offers received or submitted after Sept. 30, 2017. The suspension will continue until later in the 
2018 fiscal year. 

However, FSA will continue to accept eligible offers for state-specific Conservation Reserve 
Enhancement Program (CREP) and CRP Grasslands enrollment. Offers received on or after Oct. 1, 
2017, are subject to fiscal year 2018 rental rates which have been adjusted to reflect current market 
conditions and were established after careful review of the latest USDA National Agricultural 
Statistics Service (NASS) cash rent data. 

In return for enrolling in CRP, USDA, through FSA, provides participants with rental payments and 
cost-share assistance. Landowners enter into contracts that last between 10 and 15 years. CRP 
pays farmers and ranchers who remove sensitive lands from production and plant certain grasses, 
shrubs and trees that improve water quality, prevent soil erosion and increase wildlife habitat. 
Payment totals for 2017 were announced earlier this week totaling over $1.6 billion. 

 

Acreage Reporting 

Filing an accurate crop and acreage report at your local FSA office can prevent the loss of benefits 
for a variety of programs. Failed acreage is acreage that was timely planted with the intent to 
harvest, but because of disaster related conditions, the crop failed before it could be brought to 
harvest. 

Prevented planting must be reported no later than 15 days after the final planting date. Annual 
acreage reports are required for most Farm Service Agency programs. Annual crop report deadlines 
vary based on region, crop, perennial vs. annual crop type, NAP or non-NAP crop and fall or winter 
seeding. Consult your local FSA office for deadlines in your area. 



 

 

To be eligible for the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) and Price Loss Coverage (PLC) program or 
a Marketing Assistance Loan (MAL) or Loan Deficiency Payment (LDP), producers must submit an 
acreage report to account for all cropland on all farms.  

 

Maintaining the Quality of Farm-Stored Loan Grain 

Bins are ideally designed to hold a level volume of grain. When bins are overfilled and grain is 
heaped up, airflow is hindered and the chance of spoilage increases. 

Producers who take out marketing assistance loans and use the farm-stored grain as collateral 
should remember that they are responsible for maintaining the quality of the grain through the term 
of the loan 

 

Census of Agriculture Countdown Begins for America’s 
Farmers and Ranchers 

America’s farmers and ranchers will soon have the opportunity to strongly represent agriculture in 
their communities and industry by taking part in the 2017 Census of Agriculture. Conducted every 
five years by the U.S. Department of Agriculture’s (USDA) National Agricultural Statistics Service 
(NASS), the census, to be mailed at the end of this year, is a complete count of all U.S. farms, 
ranches, and those who operate them. 

The Census of Agriculture highlights land use and ownership, operator characteristics, production 
practices, income and expenditures, and other topics. The 2012 Census of Agriculture revealed that 
over three million farmers operated more than two million farms, spanning over 914 million acres. 
This was a four percent decrease in the number of U.S. farms from the previous census in 2007. 
However, agriculture sales, income, and expenses increased between 2007 and 2012. This telling 
information and thousands of other agriculture statistics are a direct result of responses to the 
Census of Agriculture. 

Producers who are new to farming or did not receive a Census of Agriculture in 2012 still have time 
to sign up to receive the 2017 Census of Agriculture report form by visiting www.agcensus.usda.gov 
and clicking on the ‘Make Sure You Are Counted’ button through June. NASS defines a farm as any 
place from which $1,000 or more of agricultural products were produced and sold, or normally 
would have been sold, during the census year (2017) 

 

Beginning Farmer Loans 

FSA assists beginning farmers to finance agricultural enterprises. Under these designated farm loan 
programs, FSA can provide financing to eligible applicants through either direct or guaranteed 
loans. FSA defines a beginning farmer as a person who: 

 Has operated a farm for not more than 10 years 

 Will materially and substantially participate in the operation of the farm 

 Agrees to participate in a loan assessment, borrower training and financial management 
program sponsored by FSA 

 Does not own a farm in excess of 30 percent of the county’s average size farm. 

Additional program information, loan applications, and other materials are available at your local 
USDA Service Center.  You may also visit www.fsa.usda.gov 

https://www.agcensus.usda.gov/
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/


 

 

 

Highly Erodible Land (HEL) and Wetland Conservation 
Compliance 

Landowners and operators are reminded that in order to receive payments from USDA, compliance 
with Highly Erodible Land (HEL) and Wetland Conservation (WC) provisions are required. Farmers 
with HEL determined soils are reminded of tillage, crop residue, and rotation requirements as 
specified per their conservation plan. Producers are to notify the USDA Farm Service Agency prior 
to conducting land clearing or drainage projects to insure compliance. Failure to obtain advance 
approval for any of these situations can result in the loss of eligibility and all Federal payments. 

 

CRP Payment Limitation 

Payments and benefits received under the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) are subject to the 
following:  

 payment limitation by direct attribution  

 foreign person rule  

 average adjusted gross income (AGI) limitation  

The 2014 Farm Bill continued the $50,000 maximum CRP payment amount that can be received 
annually, directly or indirectly, by each person or legal entity.  This payment limitation includes all 
annual rental payments and incentive payments (Sign-up Incentive Payments and Practice 
Incentive Payments).  Annual rental payments are attributed (earned) in the fiscal year in which 
program performance occurs.  Sign-up Incentive Payments (SIP) are attributed (earned) based on 
the fiscal year in which the contract is approved, not the fiscal year the contract is 
effective.  Practice Incentive Payments (PIP) are attributed (earned) based on the fiscal year in 
which the cost-share documentation is completed and the producer or technical service provider 
certifies performance of practice completion to the county office 

Such limitation on payments is controlled by direct attribution.  

 Program payments made directly or indirectly to a person are combined with the pro rata 
interest held in any legal entity that received payment, unless the payments to the legal 
entity have been reduced by the pro rata share of the person.   

 Program payments made directly to a legal entity are attributed to those persons that have 
a direct and indirect interest in the legal entity, unless the payments to the legal entity have 
been reduced by the pro rata share of the person.   

 Payment attribution to a legal entity is tracked through four levels of ownership.  If any part 
of the ownership interest at the fourth level is owned by another legal entity, a reduction in 
payment will be applied to the payment entity in the amount that represents the indirect 
interest of the fourth level entity in the payment entity.   

Essentially, all payments will be “attributed” to a person’s Social Security Number. Given the current 
CRP annual rental rates in many areas, it is important producers are aware of how CRP offered 
acreages impact their $50,000 annual payment limitation.  Producers should contact their local FSA 
office for additional information. 

NOTE:  The information in the above article only applies to contracts subject to 4-PL and 5-PL 
regulations. It does not apply to contacts subject to 1-PL regulations. 

 



 

 

2018 Acreage Reporting Dates  

In order to comply with FSA program eligibility requirements, all producers are encouraged to visit 
their local FSA office to file an accurate crop certification report by the applicable deadline. 

Acreage reporting dates vary by crop and by county so please contact your local FSA office for a list 
of county-specific deadlines. Perennial crops used for hay and grazing must be reported annually by 
November 15. 

The following exceptions apply to acreage reporting dates: 

 If the crop has not been planted by the applicable acreage reporting date, then the acreage 
must be reported no later than 15 calendar days after planting is completed. 

 If a producer acquires additional acreage after the applicable acreage reporting date, then 
the acreage must be reported no later than 30 calendars days after purchase or acquiring 
the lease. Appropriate documentation must be provided to the county office. 

 If a perennial forage crop is reported with the intended use of “cover only,” “green manure,” 
“left standing,” or “seed,” then the acreage must be reported by July 15th. 

Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) policy holders should note that the acreage 
reporting date for NAP covered crops is the earlier of the applicable dates or 15 calendar days 
before grazing or harvesting of the crop begins. 

For questions regarding crop certification and crop loss reports, please contact your local FSA 
office. 

 
Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to attend or participate in this 
meeting/event/function should contact Federal Relay Service at 1-800-877-8339.  

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 

  

 


